
From: Diana Tweddale
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] City council meeting
Date: Thursday, June 24, 2021 2:37:17 PM

Re: Alameda Federal Center Northern Parcel at
620 Central Ave. Alameda, CA 94501
GSA Control No 9-G-CA-1604-AD
HUD #54201630019

Dear City Council, GSA, HHS, and HUD,
For July 6, 5PM City Council Meeting

I am writing to express serious concern about a developer who is proposing to 
demolish historical WWII era buildings at 620 Central Avenue/1245 McKay Avenue, 
Alameda. I am strongly opposed to demolition, and ask that GSA and HHS 
immediately terminate the lease with the developer. 

The property in Alameda has historical significance as a WWII Merchant Marine 
training facility, one of only two in the nation at that time. The U.S. Merchant Marines 
suffered the highest casualty rate in WWII, 1:26. They did not receive veteran status 
until 1988. Last year, Congress commissioned the Congressional Gold Medal to 
commemorate the U.S. Merchant Mariners who served in WWII. This site is also 
unique in that it retains 11 out of the original 25 buildings between Crown Memorial, 
East Bay Regional Parks, and the GSA surplus property of 3.65 acres. Because the 
Merchant Marines were not properly recognized for so many decades, please don’t 
continue to ignore the importance of their efforts. This property warrants preservation 
instead of demolition. I respectfully ask that you review the following bullet points and 
reject any request for demolition. 

1. 
The Alameda Historical Advisory Board voted last month to keep this property 
on the municipal “Study List’  with a “S” (State) designation. This indicates that 
the property has historical  significance to the community. The developer 
attempted to remove the property from the Study List because they 
circumvented the Planning Board process last year and proceeded to Design 
Review without properly following the Municipal Code procedure of going to the 
Historical Advisory Board to propose any changes to existing structures on the 
property. Furthermore, demolition is also considered when an applicant can 
prove that a property is a “detrmiment” to the community. This was never 
discussed. In fact, the property is NOT a detriment at all, and the developer 
stated in election mailings that the buildings were “structually sound”, held open 
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houses to garner support, and repeatedly stated they could be repurposed.

2. 
Voters expected reuse. The City held a special election in 2019 that stated:

Measure A: "Shall an ordinance confirming the City Council’s actions to permit 
reuse of vacant federal buildings on a 3.65-acre parcel on McKay Avenue and 
allow for the development of a wellness center for senior assisted living and 
supportive services for homeless individuals by changing the General Plan 
designation from “Federal Facilities” to “Office,” removing the Government Combining 
District classification and maintaining the existing zoning district designation, be 
adopted?" (emphasis added). Since the project has deviated from what was proposed 
and brought forth to the voters, a new election should be held in good faith to the 
community. 

3. 
The developer has not presented any financial documents to the City or public. 
Just because their project is no longer suitable for the current property, doesn’t 
mean they should circumvent the intent of the McKinney Vento Act which is to 
utilize existing property to service the community. Other more suitable 
properties are available such as the Enterprise parcel in Alameda that was 
recently released as surplus. 

4. 
The site has potential long term economic interest to the City as a site of 
historical tourism. There has been a request to the Government to open the 
Section 106 process to fully evaluate the historical significance of the property 
before moving forward. Other nearby cities have repurposed WWII era buildings 
such as Rosie the Riveter in Richmond, CA, and the Presidio in San Francisco. 
https://www.nps.gov/subjects/historicpreservation/national-historic-preservation-
act.htm

5. 
There is a pending application to the National Register of Historic Places for the 
site. The City should wait until the application is fully evaluated by State and 
National historians, especially as it is linked to World World II mobilization 
efforts and represents a unique branch of the military service that was not 
officially recognized until decades after their service. 

6. 
The architect was Harry A. Bruno, a notable and prolific architect in the Bay 
Area. He was part of a highly influential group of architects who began their 
careers leading up to WWII, designed military architecture mobilization and 
rooted their later efforts in the mid-century modern movement. His substantial 
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portfolio included other significant maritime projects such as Jack London 
Square, the Watergate in Emeryville and the Marina at Ballena Bay in Alameda. 
His residential projects have been noted in Sunset Magazine, the National 
Register, and he has been recognized with the highest award as a Fellow of the 
American Institute of Architects (F.A.I.A.), an achievement only 3% of architects 
receive. This potentially categorizes this architect as a “Master” in his field. 
Because the original drawings of the site were only recently discovered, all 
previous reports failed to recognize the importance of this architect. 

7. 
The 1996 Page and Turnbull report submitted by Staff on the Agenda item is too 
old to be fairly considered as an objective decision. The 2003 SHPO letter was 
also not a good faith evaluation as it referred directly back to the 1996 report 
and no new research was conducted. The recent Page and Turnbull report 
called “Memorandum” also failed to conduct any new research, and lended an 
opinion about its qualifications once again based on old information and more 
emphasis was placed on architecture than on its historical significance in WWII 
as a mobilization training facility etc. Now that there is confirmation about the 
architect, these reports should be fully updated. Also, Page and Turnbull could 
be contracted to do an “Adaptive Reuse Study” as they recommended in an 
email in correspondence.

8. 
The site is worthy for other community services that are accepted under the 
McKinney-Vento Act such as a Food Bank, Childcare services, Veterans 
services etc, as was originally proposed by the developer in early stages of their 
communication with the GSA. Demolition is not justified. 

Thank you for your consideration.
Respectfully,

           Diana Tweddale 

Sent from my iPhone



From: Ed Stavnezer
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] 1245 McKay
Date: Thursday, June 24, 2021 12:21:46 PM

I am writing to add my name to the list of concerned Alamedans who oppose demolition of the
historic WWII building at 620 Central/2245 McKay. 

Respectfully,

Edward Stavnezer 
547 King's Rd, Alameda, CA 94501
-- 
Ed Stavnezer
547 Kings Rd.
Alameda, CA 94501
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From: John Brennan
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Wellness Center Support
Date: Tuesday, June 22, 2021 8:45:13 AM

Hi Clerk and City Council,

I just wanted to voice my support for the HABS decision to allow the demolition of the buildings necessary to build
the wellness center.  I am an ARDENT preservationist AND sometimes you have to demolish older buildings to
make progress. This is one such time.   Please proceed and let the APC get on with building a facility that will serve
those in need.

Respectfully,

John and Jean Brennan

John Brennan
510-517-7622
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